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City of Navasota Response:  

Dear Mr. Barragan,  

The City of Navasota and the Navasota Police Department appreciates the opportunity to offer 
comments in response to the information you shared with us concerning the article the Dallas 
Morning News anticipates publishing in the near future.  

First, the proposed article implies that the Navasota Police Department terminated for “sexual 
misconduct.” That is not accurate; the March 9, 2009 termination letter from Police Chief Myatt 
documented that Mr. Yohner was originally terminated for violating Navasota Police Department 
Policy No. 3-02.3 Unbecoming Conduct, specifically: 1) Insubordination; and 2) Crime involving 
Moral Turpitude – made a false statement under oath during the internal investigation. 

Second, you state that Mr. Yohner’s “record was left without a blemish under that agreement.” 
The “Resignation Agreement and General Release” entered into by the City of Navasota and 
Stephen Yohner in 2009 provides that Mr. Yohner’s separation from the Navasota Police 
Department be categorized as a “General Discharge,” more accurately described as follows: 
“Retired or resigned through mutual agreement with the governmental entity and agency [and] is 
not eligible… to reapply.” The separation agreement was retained as part of Mr. Yohner’s 
employment record, available for inspection by any and all prospective employers when evaluating 
whether to hire Mr. Yohner.  

This General Discharge verbiage was also contained in the employment termination report filed 
with the Texas Commission on Law Enforcement (“TCOLE”) (formerly known as TCLEOSE) in 
2009. A hiring law enforcement agency, when performing the mandated background check on an 
applicant for a police officer position, is required to obtain a copy of the police officer’s 
termination report(s) on file with TCOLE, and would be aware if an applicant was not eligible to 
reapply with a previous employer. 

A TCOLE termination report and a separation agreement between the City and a former employee 
stating that former employee “is not eligible to reapply” normally serves as a warning sign to 
prospective employers. A prospective law enforcement employer, in the course of properly 
performing the required background check on an applicant, would be aware of such a designation 
in a police officer’s personnel file and TCOLE records. 

Section 1701.451 of the Texas Occupations Code further requires the hiring agency to contact each 
of an applicant police officer’s previous law enforcement employers, which are required to make 
the applicant police officer’s employment records available to the hiring agency on request. The 
Navasota Police Department was and is aware of its obligation to make Mr. Yohner’s employment 
records available to any law enforcement agency on request, and complied with all requests for 
access to Mr. Yohner’s records.  

The Navasota Police Department (“NPD”) has record of the following law enforcement agencies 
inquiring about information and records regarding Mr. Yohner’s employment with the Navasota 
Police Department: 








